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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
May 10, 2011
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Susan Wood, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Ruby Clark, Boyd Walker
Absent:  Monica Dock (illness in family)

Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Town Sgt. Jeff Grimm, Town Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust.
Guests Present:  Patte Wood, The Rockbridge Weekly; Nancy Landes; James Fitzgerald; 
Lee Smiley; Larry Spangler; Mike Watts; Reese McClanahan; Roberta Anderson, The News-gazette. 
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment Period:
Nancy Landes stated there were eyesores on Virginia Street and wanted to know what Council was going to do about them.  Mrs. Landes stated there was a building that had been torn down and the contents were still lying on the ground.  Mrs. Landes also stated there was another building that was ready to fall down, and there were cats everywhere.
Mayor Blackburn thanked Mrs. Landes  and stated Council would address these issues later in the meeting.

Review of Minutes:
Motion made by Ruby Clark and Seconded by                  to approve the minutes as presented.  
Carried by unanimous voice vote.   

Consideration of Bills:
Town Manager Spitzer stated Council had a bill from Glasgow Rescue Squad in their packet which was for the 2010 Glasgow Christmas parade, which totaled $709.04.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to pay bills listed and any other bills that may come up this month.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
Town Manager Spitzer stated the Planning Commission will work on the revision of the Comprehensive Plan, which is to be updated every five (5) years.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Planning Commission will also study the current dog ordinance and bring back to Council.  Regarding changes to the current dog ordinance, Mr. Spitzer stated the Planning Commission is considering that a complaint must come from two (2) or more people from the same household and violations would be determined by the Glasgow Police Department, which would result in 1st offense, no charge; 2nd offense, $50 fine; 3rd offense, $100-$150 fine; and 4th and subsequent offenses, $200-$250 fine.  Councilor Turner asked if this was similar to surrounding localities and Mr. Spitzer stated it was as Town Attorney Tom Simons had received information from surrounding cities and counties on their dog ordinance and passed it on to the Planning Commission.
Town Manager Spitzer stated the Parks and Recreation Committee has several ongoing projects which will be voted on at their next meeting.  Mr. Spitzer stated a new drainage system had been installed at the ballfield, donated by ADS in Buena Vista.  Mr. Spitzer stated RARO is having dirt brought in to the ballfield, as well as contributing new bases and a homeplate.  Mr. Spitzer stated new park benches and trash cans have been purchased for Knick Field.  Mr. Spitzer stated the next meeting is Tuesday, May 24, 2011 @ 6:00 PM @ Town Hall.

Town Manager Spitzer stated the Ordinance Committee has drafted a new Chapter 6, to be advertised before June, so as to have public comment and voted on at the June 14, 2011 Council Meeting.  If passed, this will go into effect July 1, 2011.  Mr. Spitzer stated he needed any changes from Council in the next few days so he can give to Town Attorney Tom Simons.  
Police Activity Report:
Sgt. Grimm stated he had begun an inoperable vehicle in early May but did not get to finish as he was sick, so will start over.  
Sgt. Grimm stated ES Day will be Saturday, May 21, 2011, beginning @ 10:00 AM at the carnival grounds.  Sgt. Grimm stated that so far Bath, Alleghany, Augusta, and Rockbridge Counties, Buena Vista, would be attending, as well as Life Guard 10, plus three (3) inflatables for the children sponsored by the Glasgow Baptist Church.  Sgt. Grimm stated everything is free, with the exception of the food being sold, and there will be three (3) bands playing in the evening.
Sgt. Grimm stated the repeater-line and antenna are up and he is supposed to receive a report in 30 days on how it is working.

Sgt. Grimm stated that for the last two (2) months he had been receiving complaints about people driving 25 MPH on dead end streets in Glasgow, particularly at the trailer park.  Sgt. Grimm stated other localities have changed to 15 MPH on the last block of a dead end and would like Council to adopt the same.  

Councilor Walker asked about the child playing and deaf child area signs Sgt. Grimm had requested at the April meeting and Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town had one (1) child playing sign they put up. Mr. Spitzer stated he had been told by VDOT they no longer do this. 

Councilor Clark asked if the inflatables would be located at the carnival grounds.  Sgt. Grimm stated yes, along with the helicopter, ambulances, politicians, etc.  Sgt. Grimm stated everything would be located at the carnival grounds this year, and that when the helicopter was ready to land, the children would be moved and the inflatables taken down.  

Old Business:

James Fitzgerald told Council he had the County Building Inspector today and his trailer passed.  Town Manager Spitzer reminded Council that Mr. Fitzgerald did miss the deadline voted on at the March 2011 meeting, which was April 30, 2011, which Mr. Fitzgerald signed.  Mr. Spitzer told Council they would now have to vote to allow him to keep the trailer.  Councilor Funkhouser asked what was still left to do.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mr. Fitzgerald had taken the roof off the old building and used as skirting, and that the siding was two (2) different colors.  Councilor Clark asked if the skirting was attached.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated he had left it unattached for the Inspector to go under but could now   attach it.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated the Inspector had left the approval on his door, and told him he must have a separate building permit to begin work on his house, which caught on fire in April.  Councilor Woods asked when the siding would be painted.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated he would be putting siding on his house and not repainting it.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated he would try to have the roof finished on the trailer by the new June 1, 2011 deadline but did not know if it could be done.  Councilor Clark asked about the old building that was to have been torn down.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated he could now tear it down.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated he would be getting dumpsters for his house and could dump everything in them.  Councilor Clark asked Mr. Fitzgerald what the Inspector had told him.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated the trailer had been set on piers, anchored, strapped, and not on wheels anymore.  Councilor Clark asked if the Inspector would be called back to inspect the roof and Mr. Fitzgerald stated he would.  Town Manager Spitzer cautioned Council to not leave this open-ended again, but to set a firm timeframe that this should be completed.  Councilor Funkhouser agreed, stating a date needed to be established.  Councilor Woods asked Mr. Fitzgerald how long after received initial permission to work on the trailer did Mr. Fitzgerald actually begin to work on it.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would have to look it up.  Sgt. Grimm stated he gave Mr. Fitzgerald an inoperable vehicle violation in September 2010 to have taken care of by October 2010 because the trailer was still on wheels.  Councilor Funkhouser stated Mr. Fitzgerald still had to have the roof, back doors, skirting and painting finished by the June 1,2011 deadline.  Mr. Funkhouser stated Mr. Fitzgerald was to have started this project last summer (2010) and now a year later it still was not finished, and a final date was needed.  Councilor Clark stated the June 1, 2011 deadline should be kept.  Councilor Funkhouser asked Mr. Fitzgerald what date did he think he would have it done.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated July 1, that that was what he had told Mr. Spitzer originally.  Councilor Turner asked Mr. Fitzgerald that if on July 1, 2011 the trailer was not complete, did he realize Council would tell Sgt. Grimm to have it removed.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated yes, that he should have money by then to have it completed by the July 1, 2011 deadline.  Councilor Clark stated she was still sticking to the June 1, 2011 deadline.  Councilor Walker stated Mr. Fitzgerald was in a bad situation and he knew there was not an easy answer, and asked if there was anyone that Mr. Fitzgerald could contact to get help.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated he did not qualify because he made too much.  Mayor Blackburn stated that a good date had to be set to give Mr. Fitzgerald enough time to get it finished, because giving him 15 day extensions was wasting everyone’s time.  
Motion by Boyd Walker to give Mr. Fitzgerald until September 1, 2011 to finish work on converting his trailer to an outbuilding.  

No Second, Motion Died.
Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to extend Mr. Fitzgerald’s deadline to a final date of July 12, 2011 to have the trailer completely finished, including the inspection done and passed.

Motion Carried 3-2 by raising of right hand.  (Clark, Woods dissenting votes.)

Town Manager Spitzer asked Town Attorney Tom Simons if this needed to be put in writing again and signed and Mr. Simons stated yes, he would write up and send to Mr. Spitzer to have signed by Mr. Fitzgerald.

Town Manager Spitzer stated Rockbridge County did a deed search on the McFadden property and the correct map, copy in Council’s packet, shows Mr. McFadden is in Town boundary.  Mr. Spitzer stated Council needs to discuss what to do, as now McFadden is being taxed in the County only, and where the house sits is the taxing authority.  Mr. Spitzer stated the County would have to survey and take their portion, or Glasgow would tax house and all land.  Councilor Turner asked if anyone had spoken with Mr. McFadden and Mr. Spitzer stated he would, that he had wanted to present this to Council first.  
Mr. Spitzer stated Council had a preliminary report on an energy audit conducted, which found that the Town’s municipals buildings are not energy efficient.  Mr. Spitzer stated that if the Town were to get a new municipal building, an energy audit would have to be done to apply for a grant.  Councilor Woods asked if there were estimated savings yet.  Mr. Spitzer stated not yet, the company who performed the audit would have to have more information.

 New Business:  

Town Manager Spitzer addressed Mrs. Landes’ concerns from the beginning of the meeting, stating he had been sending nuisance violation letters out to property owners and they were given 15 days to have the nuisance taken care of.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would look at the old buildings Mrs. Landes spoke of and send nuisance violation letters to the property owners of the old buildings. 

Councilor Walker stated there is a camper in the trailer park.  Mr. Spitzer stated it is parked there, it is not hooked to the Town’s water and sewer.  Mr. Spitzer stated the man who takes care of the trailer park was told that he could not dump at the dumpsters on Sallings Mountain as he was a business, and would have to pay.
Town Manager Spitzer stated the proposed budget and fee increases would be advertised high, as Council can decide later to come down, but once is advertised, cannot be increased.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Budget Committee is recommending raising RE taxes to .185 per $100, an increase of 1 cent.  Mr. Spitzer stated the increase would allow the Town to break even because of a $5,000 decrease in the value of real estate in the Town.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to advertise one (1) time the Town’s proposed 2012 budget and fee increases for public hearing and vote at the June 14, 2011 meeting.

Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Mr. Spitzer stated the Cowboy Church on McCulloch Street is having a motorcycle rally on July 5, 2011 and is asking Council for a variance to close 7th Street for parking and a noise variance for the music and the motorcycles.  Sgt. Grimm stated the road would be closed from the alley to McCulloch for parking.  Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated the church has dinner at 5 PM, preaching at 6 PM, and live music outside at 7 PM.  
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Boyd Walker to give the Cowboy Church permission to close 7th Street for parking and a noise variance from 3-9 PM on Tuesday, July 5, 2011.
Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Wood asked if neighbors in the area would be notified and Town Manager Spitzer stated they would, and that most of the people in the area go to the Church.

Town Manager Spitzer stated Council had received a proposal by Engineering Concepts to advertise an RFP for an engineering firm to write a Preliminary Engineering Report (PER) to study the Town’s water system.  Mr. Spitzer stated the RFP would have to be advertised and the Town could pick who they want as Engineering Concepts is not in a contract with the Town.  Mr. Spitzer stated EC provided the Town with a draft RFP hoping to bid and be awarded the project.  Mr. Spitzer stated EC will write grant applications to solicit money for the PER at no cost to the Town.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to advertise an RFP for an engineering firm to write a PER to study the Town’s water system.  
Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Town Manager Spitzer stated Glasgow Baptist Church would like permission to have inflatable at Knick Field on Saturday, June 18, 2011 from 3-5 PM to kick off their Vacation Bible School.  Councilor Woods asked if there would be any liability to the Town and Mr. Spitzer stated no.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to allow Glasgow Baptist Church to put inflatables at Knick Field on Sat., June 18, 2011 from 3-5 PM for the beginning of their Vacation Bible School.

Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Town Manager Spitzer stated that historically the Line of Duty Act has been paid by the State, but as of 2010 it was mandated that the localities pay for this for all volunteer fire and rescue, and police officers.  Mr. Spitzer stated the funds pay for emergency personnel hurt or killed in the Line of Duty.  Mr. Spitzer stated he has talked to Rockbridge County Administrator Clair Collins and the County will pick up all volunteer fire and emergency and police personnel through VML, but the Town must change the language in the Town Ordinance stating the fire and rescue volunteers are recognized as an integral part of the Town government, so the Town will not be liable.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town will still have to pay for Sgt. Grimm’s through VRS, which is $238.89.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated if the ordinance is to be changed, it will have to be done through a public hearing and must take place by July 1, 2011.  Mr. Simons stated if Council advises him, he will go ahead and advertise to rescind this ordinance.   ??????????
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner.   ????????????

Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote.   ????????????

Councilor Clark asked if Council changes the speed limit on dead end roads, if it needs to be advertised.  Town Attorney Simons stated it could be done by resolution and notify VDOT to post a sign.  Sgt. Grimm stated he would give Council the streets affected at the June 14, 2011 meeting.
Town Manager Spitzer stated he met today with Jean Clark with Rockbridge Tourism; Brian Brown, Economic Developer with BV; and Pat Oghler with Celebrate Buena Vista, who are Appalachian Trail Community representatives, and want Glasgow to become a member.  Mr. Spitzer stated this is free and Glasgow can go along with Buena Vista or do on our own.  Mr. Spitzer stated Council can decide at the June 14, 2011 meeting.  Mr. Spitzer stated right now there are only 10 designated towns from Georgia up the Appalachian Trail and this is cutting-edge.

Councilor Clark stated Mr. Fitzgerald’s camper is still hooked up to Town water and sewer, and he is living there because his house was damaged in a recent fire.  Councilor Funkhouser asked if Mr. Fitzgerald was going to be given an extension. Mr. Funkhouser stated there is another house on 2nd Street that is also hooked up to the Town’s water and sewer.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated Mr. Fitzgerald’s agreement to stay hooked up to Town water and sewer should be extended to keep the paperwork right.  Mr. Spitzer stated he should be paying for water and sewer regardless, and that he had received a cut-off notice as he is two (2) months behind on his water bill.
Meeting adjourned at 8:40 PM.
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